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AGENDA 
 

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on Monday, July 10, 2023, 
Mayor Terry Crow, called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. 

 
B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:  
   Councilmember Stacy Clay 
   Councilmember Aleta Klein 
   Councilmember Steven McMahon 
   Councilmember Jeffrey Hales 
 `  Councilmember Dennis Fuller 
   Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson 
    
Also in attendance were City Manager, Gregory Rose; City Attorney, John F. Mulligan, Jr., and 
Director of Parks Recreation and Forestry, Darren Dunkle. 
 

C.  APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Mayor Crow stated during the Study Session Mr. Rose asked that Item K (2); U. City in Bloom 
Agreement, be moved from the Consent Agenda to the City Manager's Report.   

 
Councilmember Hales moved to amend the Agenda, it was seconded by Councilmember 
Smotherson, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 

D. PROCLAMATIONS - (Acknowledgement) 
 None 

E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 None 

F. APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
 None 

G. SWEARING IN TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
None 

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION - (Total of 15 minutes allowed) 
Procedures for submitting comments for Citizen Participation and Public Hearings:  
Request to Address the Council Forms are located on the ledge just inside the entrance.  
Please complete and place the form in the basket at the front of the room. 
 
Written comments must be received no later than 12:00 p.m. on the day of the meeting.  Comments may be sent 
via email to:  councilcomments@ucitymo.org, or mailed to the City Hall – 6801 Delmar Blvd. – Attention City Clerk.  
Such comments will be provided to City Council prior to the meeting.  Comments will be made a part of the official 
record and made accessible to the public online following the meeting.  
 
Please note, when submitting your comments, a name and address must be provided.  Please also note whether 
your comment is on an agenda or a non-agenda item.  If a name and address are not provided, the comment will not 
be recorded in the official record. 
 
Grace Collins, 8841 Washington Avenue, U City, MO 
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Ms. Collins stated she is a neighbor of the Avenir Project, and the construction crews are not 
following Ordinance Number 9461, which states that "construction traffic, parking, and access 
points shall be restricted on Kingdell, Washington, Barby, Teasdale, and West Kingsbury".  She 
stated after working with the Project Manager on several sign issues, she has a strong belief 
that the dangerous conditions linked to the total lack of visibility while turning right on Delmar 
from Kingdell and the steady flow of cement trucks running back and forth can be eliminated. 
 
William Ash, 8690 West Kingsbury Avenue, U City, MO 
Mr. Ash stated while he would like to thank Councilmember Hales for being responsive to his 
concerns, visiting the site on several occasions, and vowing to look into the construction traffic 
from the Avenir Development at Delmar and Kingdell, he is here to put his concerns on the 
record.  

•  Dump and cement trucks are accessing the site via Kingdell and have been throughout 
the construction phase 

•  Traffic disruption by residents exiting the neighborhood is clearly visible 
•  When the Avenir promotional sign was moved they added a blackout tarp up the entire 

side of Kingdell, creating a danger because vehicles on Kingdell cannot see what is 
exiting the site  

•  Vehicular visibility is restricted due to the fence, stacks of building materials, and parking 
on the south side of Delmar   

•  There is no longer an eastside parking lane to jump into if someone misjudges the speed 
of downhill traffic on Delmar; this hazard is increased at night because there is no longer 
a functioning streetlight 

•  Removal of the sidewalk on the south side of Delmar makes it unsafe for pedestrians 
•  As a result of the fencing the width of Kingdell has been narrowed 
•  Construction traffic oftentimes blocks public access on weekdays between 8 a.m. and 4 

p.m. 
•  Kingdell is now rife with steel plates and fill-in depressions due to MSD's drain pipe 

replacement, causing damage to cars; this project will probably not be completed until 
after the Avenir has opened in 2024.   

Mr. Ash stated on July 7th he took a video documenting at least five cement trucks on Kingdell.  
Given these existing safety issues, Mr. Ash stated it is imperative that construction traffic not be 
allowed on Kingdell.  And at a minimum, he would ask that paragraph 1, Section 3, of Ordinance 
Nos. 9461 and 71787 be enforced.  However, any additional mitigation to enhance safety in this 
area would also be in the public interest.  Thank you. 
 
Robert Kuhlman, 8670 West Kingsbury, U. City, MO 
Mr. Kuhlman stated that he would like to bring Council's attention to the Avenir Project and three 
specific violations of Ordinance No. 7178. 

1.  Traffic and access to the project site are occurring on Kingdell.  This morning an 
extremely large truck delivering a floor truss had to drive up onto the front yard of a 
house to access the site, and they drug all of the limbs and debris from the storm out 
into the middle of the street. 

2.  All existing trees on the east curb line of Kingdell shall be protected.  Those trees have 
been removed. 

3.  All of the existing trees along Delmar are to be protected.  Those trees have been 
removed. 

As a result of these violations, he would request that Council direct the City Manager to 
investigate these incidents and provide the appropriate relief.  Residents would also like to have 
the Kingdell entrance to the project shut down because today, someone dumped a load of 
lumber at the site.  Mr. Kuhlman stated the drain pipe replacement, removal of trees, and 
excessive traffic on Kingdell have created a significant disruption and inconvenience to the 
taxpayers who live in this neighborhood.  

 
I. COUNCIL COMMENTS 

Councilmember Hales thanked residents for their comments and informed them that the email 
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he received on Saturday had been forwarded to the City Manager and that he had discussed 
the issues with Councilmember McMahon.  On Sunday, the City Manager responded that he 
had asked the Director of Planning and Development to investigate the matter.  So, you are 
being heard and action is being taken to rectify some of these issues. 

 
J. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

1. Easement Vacation for public alley at or near 6322 Bartmer Industrial Court 
 

Mayor Crow opened the Public Hearing at 6:43 p.m., and after acknowledging that there were no 
verbal or written comments, the hearing was closed at 6:43 p.m. 

 
K. CONSENT AGENDA - (1 voice vote required) 

1. Annual Renewal with the City of Chesterfield on behalf of the St. Louis APWA Salt 
Cooperative (Co-op) for Road Salt Purchase and Delivery 

2. U. City in Bloom Agreement; (moved to City Manager's Report) 
 

Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve Item Number 1 of the Consent Agenda, it was 
seconded by Councilmember Hales, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Rose provided a brief update on the severe thunderstorms that caused significant damage 
throughout the City on July 1, 2023.  According to Ameren, the countless downed trees, limbs, and 
power lines left more than 100,000 of their customers without power.  The City's initial recovery 
operations focused on ensuring that streets were cleared of all debris and the opening of facilities 
as cooling centers.  Today, staff began collecting limbs, trees, and other debris, and will continue to 
do so until they have covered the entire city.  Therefore, he would encourage all residents to place 
all debris, as well as yard waste bags; even those without stickers, at their curb as soon as 
possible. 
  Mr. Rose stated he would like to commend Deputy City Manager, Brooke Smith, Public Works 
Director, Darin Girdler, and every member of staff, who took immediate action to start these 
recovery efforts. 

 
L. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT - (voice vote on each item as needed) 

1. U City in Bloom Agreement 
Mr. Rose stated staff is recommending that Council consider an agreement with U City in 
Bloom for landscape maintenance. 
 

Mr. Dunkle stated for several years the City has had a contract with U City in Bloom to provide 
landscaping services for its facilities.  This year they've asked for a 5% increase or roughly $4,700, 
based on several factors.  The completion of a project started last year; the addition of a new 
project, and the increased costs for supplies and labor.  The total cost of this Agreement for FY 24 
is $100,000, which staff believes is manageable. 
 
Councilmember McMahon stated Ruth Park Woods is an area where U City in Bloom has done a 
lot of work and his understanding is that it took a big hit in the storm.  Did this add another bump in 
the contract?  Mr. Dunkle stated U City in Bloom has done some volunteer work to help restore the 
park, and he and his staff are conducting an evaluation to see what work can be done in-house or 
needs to be contracted out. 
 
With the countless number of trees and limbs that were toppled, Councilmember Hales asked Mr. 
Dunkle if he had a sense of how productive their efforts have been?  Mr. Dunkle stated their first 
goal was to take care of all the emergency issues.  With that completed, the objective was to start 
in the area that received the greatest damage, the 3rd Ward.  And they seem to have made some 
good progress today with one crew working from east to west and the other from west to east.  
Utilizing the same process, crews will then move to the west end of the 2nd Ward, working their 
way east, and then to the west end of the 1st Ward, heading east.  Over the last several days he 
and his staff have also been responding to phone calls and have compiled a list of about 20 issues 
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that need to be addressed.  Mr. Dunkle stated there is a process that needs to be followed, but they 
are going to get to everyone as quickly as possible. 
 
Councilmember Fuller moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember Klein, and the 
motion carried unanimously. 

 
M. UNFINISHED BUSINESS - (Roll call vote required on 2nd and 3rdreadings) 

1. Bill 9516 - AN ORDINANCE VACATING AND SURRENDERING A PUBLIC ALLEY 
LOCATED AT OR NEAR 6322 BARTMER INDUSTRIAL DRIVE.  Bill Number 9516 was 
read for the second and third time. 

 
Councilmember McMahon moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson. 
 
Citizen's Comments 
Marc Jacob 873 Greenshire Court, U City, MO 
Mr. Jacob thanked the City for all of their hard work and stated the email sent out letting everyone 
know how long the cleanup would take was tremendously helpful.  So, he looks forward to more 
updates.  That said, he would be happy to answer any questions Council might have. 
 
Roll Call Vote: 
Ayes:  Councilmember Klein, Councilmember McMahon, Councilmember Hales, Councilmember 
Fuller, Councilmember Smotherson, Councilmember Clay, and Mayor Crow. 
Nays:  None. 
 

2. Bill 9517 -  AN ORDINANCE FIXING THE COMPENSATION TO BE PAID TO CITY 
OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES AS ENUMERATED HEREIN FROM AND AFTER JULY 10, 
2023, AND REPEALING ORDINANCE NO. 7228.  Bill Number 9517 was read for the 
second and third time. 

 
Councilmember McMahon moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember Clay. 
 
Roll Call Vote: 
Ayes:  Councilmember McMahon, Councilmember Hales, Councilmember Fuller, Councilmember 
Smotherson, Councilmember Clay, Councilmember Klein, and Mayor Crow. 
Nays:  None. 
 

N. NEW BUSINESS 
Resolutions - (Voice vote required) 

None 

Bills - (No vote required on Introduction and 1st reading) 
None 
 

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS 
1.  Boards and Commission appointments needed 
2.  Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions 

Councilmember Clay reported that the Library is back in its permanent location and 
encouraged everyone to check it out. 
 
Councilmember Smotherson reported that the Starlight Concert being held right now in 
Heman Park will end the summer session.  The fall session will be held on Sundays at 3 
p.m. starting in September. 
 

3.  Boards, Commissions, and Task Force minutes 
4.  Other Discussions/Business 
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P. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION - (continued if needed) 

Steve Glickert, 7750 Blackberry, U City, MO 
Mr. Glickert stated it's been five years since he started this process of trying to rectify zoning 
issues in the northeast part of this community and the response has been atrocious.  The 
picture he sent Council today of 6700 Plymouth, which is north of Olive, is a truck that has been 
sitting there for a month, yet, this is just the tip of the iceberg.  He stated every time he visits this 
area he sees cars parked in yards with no license plates, derelict vehicles, illegal dumping, and 
much more.  So, perhaps Mr. Rose and his staff who continue to send him rosy responses 
about how the survey results demonstrate that residents are satisfied with the enforcement of 
codes, should take a trip up there to see how residents in this area are really being treated.  Mr. 
Glickert stated what's interesting about the truck in that photo is there is no debris around it 
anywhere, so the accident did not happen there, it was towed into the neighborhood.  Mr. Rose, 
what are you going to do because this reflects poorly on the entire community?  It's time for this 
administration to stop with the excuses, step up, and do something different in this area.   
 

Q. COUNCIL COMMENTS 
Mayor Crow made the following announcement about the celebrations honoring 100 years of 
parks in U City: 

•  July 18th - 65 young people that participated in the Scavenger Hunt will be presented 
awards at the Heman Park Bank Concert 

•  July 25th - all City Parks & Recreation employees will be recognized at the Heman Park 
Summer Concert   

•  September 10th - Bike the Parks  
•  November 11th - a Veteran's Day Celebration honoring veterans who live in U City   

A copy of the brochure and additional information can be found at Ucityparks100.org. 
 

Councilmember Fuller moved to adjourn the Regular Session, it was seconded by Councilmember 
McMahon, and the motion carried unanimously 

 
R. ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor Crow thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the Regular City Council meeting 
at 7:00 p.m.    
 

 
LaRette Reese,  
City Clerk, MRCC 
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